Hurstbourne Tarrant Parish Council

Hurstbourne Tarrant Parish Council

Hurstbourne Tarrant Parish Council


	MINUTES OF MEETING
	: 18th JANUARY 2016

	TIME OF MEETING
	: 7.30 p m 

	venue of meeting
	: Community Centre

	Type of meeting
	: ORDINARY

	present
	: MR MARK THOMAS (MT)

	
	: MR MARK BETTERIDGE (MB)

	
	: MRS LOUISA RUSSELL (LR)

	
	: MR JAMIE WILLIAMS (JW) 

	Chaired by
	: MR DAVID SULLIVAN (DS)

	in attendance
	: Mr DAVID Baker (DB)

	Also present
	: 16 parishioners


Note: Councillor David Sullivan gave a short address to the meeting following the recent passing of Councillor Dinah Murdoch.  Mrs Murdoch was the longest serving councillor on the parish council of all time. She had carried out her duties and responsibilities with great efficiency and enthusiasm, she was a staunch supporter for the building of the community centre and through her considerable drive and perseverance saw its successful completion achieved in 2015. 
There will be a memorial service held for Mrs Murdoch on the 26th April in St Peter’s Church.
118.
Apologies 

118.1
Apologies were received from Cllr Tim Rolt (HCC) and Cllr Peter Giddings (TVBC).
119.
Public Participation
119.1
A resident commented on the long standing issue of parking problems in Church St that remained a significant issue at peak times and that TVBC had taken no action to control bad parking or maintain normal access to dwellings in Church St. He said he would be taking the matter up again with TVBC.

119.2
The speaker also reported that the level of service provided by TVBC with regard to litter picking along the A343 was inadequate.  He had personal collected and removed 6 large refuse bags of litter from a few hundred metres of verges.  Cllr Mark Thomas reported that the parish was organising additional voluntary effort to try address more of this type of problem around the parish. A parish Working Party of three groups was arranged for Saturday 6th February 10.00am – 12.00pm to perform footpath clearance, litter picking and other light maintenance work.
120
Actions arising
120.1
 

	HOIW Devolution meeting planned for 1st March was discussed. Councillor Mark Thomas confirmed he was unable to attend. Others councillors were asked to see if they could represent the parish council

	15/02759/FULLN Alterations to garage to create ancillary accommodation and workshop, construction of timber framed extension to provide studio. Windmills Farm Cottage, Windmill Lane, Hurstbourne Tarrant Andover. Ms Elizabeth Strange. Consultation deadline has been extended and Cllr Louisa Russell will evaluate and report a recommendation to councillors for approval.  LR to action.  No Comment

	The Community Survey Report: It was agreed that a summary report of the community survey findings should be drawn and published on village and parish council website.  MT & DB to action.  Completed

	Safer Route to School – A343 Crossing Councillors agreed that the primary school should be consulted on their view regarding the best approach with school children in mind.  Councillor Louisa Russell agreed to approach the head teacher for comment.  LR to action.  Completed Councillors agreed that a public consultation should carried out with residents on the merits and issues associated with each approach.  A new consultation paper would be drawn up and published. See agenda item 13 progress report.

	Councillors completed their budget discussions and agreed a final budget plan for 2016/17 and set the precept for 2016/17 at £14,850.  David Sullivan was authorised to sign and submit the precept decision notice to TVBC. – DS to action.  Completed


121.
Minutes of meeting 21st December 2015
121.1
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting of 21st December 2015 were reviewed by councillors and a modification was made to point 109.3 to read as follows:

121.2
‘Councillor Jamie Williams reported at least 4 substantial planning applications were likely to come under consideration in the near future within the parish’.

The minutes were then approved and signed by the Chairman.
122.
Declarations of interest
122.1
None
123.
Community Speed Watch (CSW) report
123.1
Rupert Conder presented his report to councillors:

· SLR equipment was discussed. Councillors agreed that a new permanent solar powered SLR sign should be purchased.  The shared TVBC SLR service with Tangley PC would be maintained.  A resident requested that the SLR rota should be deployed on the Bourne Valley road to the East towards Stoke. It was noted that this would require additional poles to put in place.  Cllr Jamie Williams offered to investigate a bid under the Leader Fund that might provide some matched funding for new SLR equipment.  JW to action.
See appendix 1 for details of the report.
124.
Correspondence
124.1
The list of correspondence received during the month was read and passed to the relevant councillor.
· The Environment agency were now issuing groundwater reports on a monthly basis. These reports would be published on the parish website.  DB to action.
· There was a meeting of the Test Valley Passenger Transport on Thursday 12th May.  Cllr Mark Thomas offered to attend.  MT to action. 
125.
Planning Applications
125.1
There had been no planning applications submitted to the parish council for councillors to review since the last parish council meeting.
126.
Councillors’ reports:
126.1
Councillors Louisa Russell, Mark Betteridge, Jamie Williams and David Sullivan had nothing further to report.
126.2
Councillor Mark Thomas reported that footpath 31/32 had been inspected and no maintenance work was necessary.  Cllr Thomas confirmed the arrangements for the parish working party day on Saturday 6th February where 3 groups would carry our maintenance tasks. Re-turfing of the first repaired goal area on KGV playing fields was discussed and approved in principle. Sourcing of about 12 sq m of turf would be investigated.  Finally, the siting of the planned defibrillator unit was discussed.  Given the kind permission from Patrick Vaughan-Fowler to use the George & Dragon as a possible site, this was accepted as the most central location available within the village and would be investigated further.

127.
Clerk’s report:
127.1 
The Clerk reported that councillor Mark Thomas had taken up the role of internal financial controller for the parish council and he had reviewed and signed off the 3Q performance reports.  
127.2
The clerk asked for approval to advertise the casual vacancy that had occurred on the council. Statutory notices would be published as soon as possible and TVBC would be notified. DB to action.
127.3
Precept had been signed and submitted.  TVBC had confirmed that the tax base had risen from 361 to 368 dwellings and as a result the Band D council tax would fall by approximately 2% in 2016/17.
128
Performance Monitoring – 2015/16 Q 3 Report
128.1
The clerk presented the 3Q 2015/16 financial reports and confirmed that the bank reconciliation report and bank statements had been reviewed by the council’s internal controller and had been signed off as a true record as required by the revised financial regulations.  A list of variances of budget vs actual figures were presented to councillors. 

RESOLVED: Councillors agreed that no remedial action was required.  

Overall spending to date was in line with budget plans.
129
Annual review of regular contracts
129.1
Annual review of regular contracts – In 2015/16 there had been no regular contracts in excess of £1,000 pa to warrant any review.  The Clerk’s salary had been reviewed and approved at the December 2015 parish council meeting. 

RESOLVED: Councillors approved that no further action on contracts in excess of £1000 pa was required for the year 2015/16.
130
Annual review of the financial statement
130.1
The clerk presented the financial statement to councillors 

130.2
The parish council holds reserves in support of three main objectives: 

· The funding of major capital projects;

· Contingency funds for unplanned or emergency expenses incurred within the current financial year;

· Sinking funds for cyclical expenses incurred within the rolling 3 year financial plan.

130.3
Use of S106 and CIL grant funding: Councillors agreed a list of community projects that would be put forward to TVBC for consideration for any additional developer contributions were:

· Road safety improvements

· Replacement of railings in Church St

· Play area equipment and informal recreation facilities

· Playing field improvements and sports equipment

· Improvements to public footpaths such as access or signage

131
Public Consultation – Safer Route to School – A343 Crossing
131.1
Councillor David Sullivan invited members of the public present to comment on the need for improvement of the A343 Crossing.  Cllr Sullivan thanked a resident who has submitted a constructive paper discussing a range of possible improvements that could be tested. The parish council planned to seek expert guidance from HCC Highways engineers who would be asked to inspect and examine both the risk and safety benefits of all the options that had been identified and to determine their recommendations as to what crossing improvements could or could not be taken forward.  
131.2
A range of varying views were expressed and discussed by members of the public, Cllr Sullivan read a short extract from a written resident’s letter he had very recently received.

131.3
The question of a 20mph zone was raised, although this had been rejected by HCC about 5 years ago it was agreed that this should be raised again with HCC Highways.
131.4
A resident asked that a minute be noted that no letter was sent to any residents regarding the parish council’s intent to seek public consultation on the A343 Crossing.
132
Next meetings and forward plan update

132.1 The next ordinary Hurstbourne Tarrant Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 15th February 2016 in the Hurstbourne Tarrant Community Centre at 7.30 p.m.  
Forward plan agenda items:

· HCC/TVBC requests for service – quarterly progress report on correspondence log
133.
Disbursements – 18th January 2016.

133.1 The following cheques were presented for signature:
Number
Payee



Expenditure


Amount

1172

D R Baker


Salary Nov


£      131.38

1173

HM Revenue & Customs
PAYE



£        87.60

1174

Fields in Trust


Membership fee

£        50.00

1175

Mark Thomas


KGV pitch repairs

£        50.47

Total authorised
 £ 319.45

Meeting closed at 8.50p.m.

Signed………………………………………………………

Date:………………




Chairman
Appendix 1
Hurstbourne Tarrant Community Speed Watch
Report to Parish Council January 2016
Community Speed Watch

The Community Speed Watch scheme is (temporarily) suspended until a new Speed Indicator Device is purchased.  Two quotations were forwarded for consideration in December.  Funding for the device needs to be obtained.  When we have a SID, it is proposed that there will be five teams each of two volunteers.  Each team will “adopt” a nearby pole and be responsible for collecting the SID from the previous site, fixing it to “their” pole in accordance with an agreed roster and monitoring its security during the period that it is mounted on “their” pole.  The SID and solar panel will be moved on a rotational basis every three weeks for optimum effect. 
A343 Safe Routes to School Crossing  

A paper has been circulated addressing concerns about the A343 Safe Routes to School Crossing and options that have been proposed.  The decision must be based on one simple principle “The safest route for pedestrians [especially children] to cross the road”, but other factors come to bear ... if the route is longer, it may not be used; if there are costs involved, it must be affordable; whatever option is chosen, it must be approved by Highways and H&S.   

Outstanding Traffic matters

There are three road matters outstanding, namely:

1. To limit the speed of traffic coming into the village from Newbury, it is recommended that a Build-out of the East side of the pavement to link with the Southern central traffic-splitter island near the Garage be installed.

2. The surface of the bridge has developed cracks, it is recommended that a weight limit is imposed on the bridge until it is strengthened and repaired.  
3. A bad pothole is developing on the A343 near Thatchers Cottage.  This has been noted by Highways.
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